At a meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois, held Thursday, November 20, 2008, at the hour of 1:30 p.m. in the Municipal Building, 150 West Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois with the following members present:    

Mr. Charles Graham 

Mr. Ed Hennessy
Ms. Christine Merriman

Ms. Elizabeth Nevarez

Mr. Jim Riggs                           

Absent:

Mr. Paul Briese
Ms. Denise Powers (Chairman Pro-Tem)   

Mr. Haller stated that the following petition(s) were withdrawn:
PETITION 2008-83:  A Variation of a required front yard setback from 10 ft. to 1 ft. to allow construction of an on-premise monument sign with a 10 sq. ft. digital message board sign at 405 Ward Ave.
PETITION 2008-84:  A Special Use Permit to allow construction of a children’s daycare facility (KinderCare) on out-lot one located at Tower Marketplace, located at 5005 Theodore Street.
Mr. Haller requested that the following petition(s) be tabled:
PETITION 2008-80:  A Special Use Permit to allow construction of an off-site, landscaped parking lot for approximately 80 cars (new Honda vehicle inventory), located at 3225 Plainfield Road.
Mr. Graham moved to table the petition, and Mr. Riggs seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were: Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs and Hennessy.                                   
Petition 2008-76 was tabled with five aye votes.                                                                            

Thereupon the following matters were heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals:
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PETITION 2008-76:  A Variation of required sum of side-yards from 15 ft. to 12 ft. to allow the addition of a 1-story, 12 ft. x 14 ft. 3-season room over an existing deck (east side of house), located at 2204 Mayfield Ave.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Sarah Robertson, Joliet, Il.  Ms. Robertson said that a sunroom will be added to the existing garage.  She said that the side-yard setback for the sunroom will be the same as the garage.

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were: Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs and Hennessy. 

Petition 2008-76 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-77:  A Special Use Permit to allow conversion of two existing rooms into resident bedrooms allowing the group home for persons with disabilities to be expanded from 6 persons to 8 persons, located at 1701 Mason Ave.  

Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. James Hogan, Cornerstone Services, Inc., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Hogan did not have any questions or additional comments.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition (subject to all conditions), and Ms. Nevarez seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were: Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs and Hennessy.                                                                                                             

Petition 2008-77 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-78:  A Special Use Permit to allow conversion of two existing rooms into resident bedrooms allowing the group home for persons with disabilities to be expanded from 6 persons to 8 persons, located at 3301 Fiday Rd. 

Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. James Hogan, Cornerstone Services, Inc., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Hogan clarified that this was not a conversion since the bedrooms have not yet been built.  He said the bedrooms will be built in the lower level.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were: Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs and Hennessy.  
Petition 2008-78 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-79:  A Variation of a minimum front-yard setback from 10 ft. to 2 ft. to allow construction of an on-premise multi-tenant sign, located at 195 Springfield Ave.

Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.  
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Kelly Foster, Grate Signs, Joliet, Il and Mr. Ray Apple, Joliet, Il.  Neither Mr. Foster, nor Mr. Apple had any questions or additional comments. 

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were: Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs and Hennessy.                                                                                            

Petition 2008-79 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-81:  A Variation of Use to allow outdoor manufacturing and industrial processing, an I-2 (general industrial) use in an I-1 (light industrial) zoning district, located at 23343 S. Ridge Road (10 acres).
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Thomas Carey, Attorney representing Allied Nursery, Joliet, Il., and Mr. Ronald Plunk, Allied Nursery, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Carey said that this development will be located from Ridge Rd. to Schweitzer Rd.  He said the current berm will be increased to an 8 ft. berm, and Allied Nursery will keep the area well manicured and maintained.  He said that there is a lot of nursery stock on the property and will remain, so the asphalt plant will be located in a wooded area.  Mr. Carey said this will be a state of the art asphalt plant that will meet all of the state EPA requirements, and an application has already been submitted.  He said that once the requested relief is obtained, then a thorough application to the city will address all of the engineering issues that are a concern to city staff. 
Ms. Merriman asked what the “RAP” piles, bins and feed were.  Mr. Carey said that the piles include aggregate, sand and concrete that will be conveyed to the bins.  He said that it will be the only outdoor function of the plant, the rest of the process is done indoors.  Mr. Haller said that the “RAP” piles are recycled materials that are reused for the asphalt processing.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Tom Phelan, Attorney, Joliet, Il. and Ms. Jolita ?Lesch?, Bernhard Rd., Elwood, Il.  Mr. Phelan said that Ms. Lesch, and some of the neighboring owners, entered into an annexation agreement with the City of Joliet approximately the same time that the petitioner was looking to amend his annexation agreement.  Mr. Phelan said that Ms. Lesch and the other property owners wanted to annex in order to provide city water and sewer services for residential developers in the future.  He said that Ms. Lesch was acting in reliance on the agreements that were being put in place at the time.  He said that changing the zoning north of Bernhard Rd. from I-1 to I-3 use would defeat the purpose of what the annexation was meant to encompass to begin with.  Mr. Phelan said that Ms. Lesch is concerned about the sights, smells and traffic that the plant will bring to the area. 

Ms. Lesch was concerned about the truck traffic for the operation of the asphalt plant, as well as truck traffic for the sale of the asphalt to others.  She said that the owner can control the trucks to use the designated streets for the operation, but she said that others could take a shortcut down Bernhard Rd., which is a gravel road, and runs in front of her home.  Ms. Lesch asked what other use, other than an asphalt plant, would be permitted if the 66 acres were annexed for heavy industrial use.  Mr. Haller clarified that the petitioner is not annexing at this time.  Chairman Hennessey said that the Zoning Board does not have the jurisdiction to change the zoning, and that the Plan Commission will determine the zoning at the meeting to be held today at 4:00 p.m.   Mr. Phelan said that by allowing the heavy industrial use in an area currently zoned I-1, is not conducive to the residential area surrounding it.   Mr. Hennessey said that the Zoning Board will only determine whether or not to allow outdoor manufacturing and industrial processing.
Mr. Plunk wanted to allay any concerns about the traffic.  Mr. Plunk said that he had spoken to the Highway Commissioner for the township.  Due to weight restrictions, it would be a violation for trucks carrying asphalt to run to the south, or on the gravel of Bernhard Rd.  Mr. Plunk said that a condition could be included in the amendment to the annexation agreement that would prohibit the trucks from going south.  He said that the road building, maintenance and responsibilities will be contained in the annexation agreement.  He said that all of these heavy, industrial uses are permitted in an I-1 district, if they meet the criteria for the certificate.  Mr. Plunk said that the only need for this variation is to convey the pre-asphalt products to bins for indoor use.
Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Bonnie Simmons, Elwood, Il.  Ms. Simmons questioned what affect the asphalt plant would have on the quality of life for the surrounding residents.  She said that all the trucks will add to the congestion on the same roads that the racetrack traffic does, and they are falling apart and in constant repair.  Ms. Simmons was also concerned about the noise and pollution from the trucks, even though she was told that the plant would not produce much pollution itself.  She said that the landscaping will not hide the massive piles of concrete, because it will be located high on a ridge, and can be seen from 5 miles away.  Ms. Simmons said that there are already three asphalt plants within a mile of Joliet, and questioned the need for another one in the city. She asked what the rest of the 66 acres will be used for if the asphalt plant only occupies 10 acres of the land.  

Mr. Carey stated that there will be an 8 ft. berm around the entire operation.  He said that other asphalt plants can be seen over the berms, but they are not unattractive.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Lawrence Peet, Laraway School Board, Elwood, Il.  Mr. Peet said that the consensus of the school board members is in opposition to the construction of this asphalt plant.  He said that the limestone that will be used in production will be coming from the Vulcan Quarry, and is directly in front of the school.  He said that the trucks from the asphalt plant, in addition to the number of trucks going in and out of the quarry would further degrade the quality of education their students are receiving.  Mr. Peet said that semi-trailer trucks speeding down Laraway Rd. are already a problem. He said that the school buses also use Laraway Rd., and are required to stop at the railroad crossing.  The board is very concerned that a driver with a truck full of gravel may not realize a bus is stopped at the tracks, and slam into the back of a bus full of children.

Mr. Plunk said can understand the concern of the school board, but that the asphalt plant is several miles away from the school.  He said that limestone may be taken from the Vulcan Quarry periodically, but the resulting truck traffic would be minimal compared to traffic caused by other developments on the south side of Joliet.  He also mentioned that, from a distance, all that will be visible is silos, and will blend in with what is already seen out in that area.
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Tim Vanderhyden, Jackson Township Suprvisor, Elwood, Il.  Mr. Vanderhyden stated that Jackson Township and it’s residents are concerned about the proposed asphalt plant.  He said that Joliet growth in other directions shows subdivisions, retail centers, restaurants and health clubs.  He said that as Joliet grows to the south, there are rail yards, rail houses and possible manufacturing sites.  He said that Jackson Township has been mostly agricultural with large lot, estate type homes.  Mr. Vanderhyden said that Joliet should adhere to its Southside comprehensive plan and keep the land around the Chicagoland Speedway zoned for light industrial use.  He said that the asphalt plant will provide very little property tax revenue, and complicates an already overcrowded road system.  Mr. Vanderhyden asked the board to deny this variation so that Jackson Township residents can maintain the quality of life that they have always enjoyed. 
Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Mary Johnson, Schweitzer Rd., Joliet, Il.  Ms. Johnson stated her concerns for heavy truck traffic, as well as the damage to the roads and pollution that it creates.  She stated that there are more appropriate places to locate the asphalt plant.

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                        He stated that the Mayor and City Council previously approved the annexation agreement and zoning.  He said that today, the Plan Commission will hear an amendment to the existing annexation agreement to allow aggregate processing at this site.  He reiterated that the Zoning Board only has the capacity to grant a variance for the outdoor industrial processing.  He said that the questions that have been raised would be better addressed to the Plan Commission and to the City Council. 
Ms. Merriman stated that she was opposed to the location of the plant because of the proximity to the school.  She was concerned about the pollution and the affect it will have on the air quality of the area.  Mr. Carey said that the plant must operate within the very strict guidelines of the state government and the EPA.   He said that the plant will be a state of the art facility and should not pose any kind of threat.  Ms. Merriman said that she welcomes the business, but said that there must be a more suitable location. 

Mr. Graham moved to deny the petition, and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were: Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, and Riggs.  Voting nay were:  Hennessey.                                                                                                           

Petition 2008-81 was denied with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-82:  A series of Variations including a variation of a minimum secondary front-yard on a corner lot from 20 ft. to 8 ft.; a variation of minimum sum of side-yards from 20 ft. to 16 ft.; and a variation of a required minimum rear-yard setback from 25 ft. to 15 ft. to allow construction of a second story addition on an existing single family residence, located at 1051 Morgan Street.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Trisha Christensen, Morgan St., Joliet, Il., and Mr. John Sartori, Three Forks Dr., Joliet, Il.  Ms. Christensen stated that she will be replacing the existing garage and will also add a room upstairs for storage.  
Mr. Haller asked if the driveway was gravel now, and Mr. Sincora stated that the concrete had disintegrated.  

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were: Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs and Hennessy.                                     

Petition 2008-82 was approved with five aye votes.

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal approval of the minutes of the October 16, 2008 meeting and this passed unanimously with a verbal vote.                                 

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal vote to adjourn the meeting and the Board unanimously approved the motion to adjourn.                       

cc: S. Mufich, Neighborhood Services
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